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Council Meeting Minutes


November 6, 2024
10:00 AM 
Teams Meeting and 317 Academy Rd. Pittsford, VT 05763

Members in Attendance Public Session:
Daniel Guerra – Governor Appointed
Shawn Pratt - Governor Appointed
Glenn Boyde – Proxy for Commissioner Nick Deml, DOC
James Whitcomb –Proxy for Commissioner Jennifer Morrison, Dept. of Public Safety
Tim Lueders-Dumont –Executive Director, States Attorney and Sheriffs 
Domenica Padula – Proxy for Attorney General Charity Clark
Xusana Davis – Executive Director, Office of Racial Equity
Wade Cochran – Executive Director, DMV
Christopher Herrick –Commissioner, VTFW
Justin Stedman – Proxy for Commissioner Chris Herrick, VTFW
Tom Chenette – Vermont Police Association
Jennifer Frank – Vermont Chiefs Association
Mike O’Neil – Proxy for VT Troopers Association
Mark Anderson – Vermont Sheriff’s Association
Amanda Garces – Proxy for Human Rights Commission
Trevor Whipple – Vermont Leagues of Cities and Towns
Sadie Donovan – Proxy for Executive Director, Vermont Center for Crime Victim Services

Other Attendees:
Christopher Brickell – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Kim McManus – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Lindsay Thivierge – Vermont Criminal Justice Council 
Jennifer Hier – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Kenneth Hawkins – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Austin Bach – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Jamielee Bedard - Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Daniel Pennington – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Nick Stewart – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Vegar Boe – Vermont Criminal Justice Council
Richard Ross – US Border Patrol
Pierre Gomez – Northfield PD
Jeff Burnham – Springfield PD
Paul Talley – St. Albans PD
Steve Laroche – Milton PD
Josh Arneson – Town Manager Richmond
Braedon Vail – Barre City PD
Trevor Colby – Essex County SD
Anthony Cambridge – Richmond PD
Brian Kilcullen – Rutland City PD
Michael Arbogast – Dover PD
James Pontbriand – Berlin PD
John Grismore – Franklin County SD
Patrick Owens – Manchester PD
Patrick Foley – Williston PD
Skyler Genest – Dept. of Liquor and Lottery
Brandon King – Dept. of Liquor and Lottery
Patty Brushett

Call to Order: VCJC Vice Chair, Jennifer Frank 10:09 AM

Additions or Deletions to the Agenda:  VCJC Vice Chair Jennifer Frank – None

Approval of Meeting Minutes:  VCJC Vice Chair Jennifer Frank – Amanda Garces made a motion to accept the minutes from the October 2, 2024, meeting, seconded by Daniel Guerra, all in favor. 
Trevor Whipple made a motion to accept the minutes from the October 15, 2024, meeting, Amanda Garces seconded the motion, all in favor.

Rulemaking Update: VCJC Associate General Counsel, Kim McManus
On September 17th the Council approved a set of proposed rule changes, we presented the changes to the Interagency Committee on Administrative Rules on October 14th. 
We were then able to file with the Secretary of State on October 16th and we plan on filing our final proposed rule filing with the Legislative Committee on Administrative Rules to be able to present at their December 19th meeting. 

Final Opportunity for Public Feedback on the Code of Conduct Rules: VCJC Associate General Counsel, Kim McManus
Feedback or comments on the proposed rules are welcome during today’s meeting. If you wish to comment in a non-public format, you may email or call (Kim McManus) up until the November 15th public comment period end date. 
December 19th is our deadline as our Code of Conduct goes into effect on January 1, 2025. 

Federal Authority Training: VCJC Executive Director, Chris Brickell
As discussed in our previous meeting, the VCJC provides Federal Authority Training for Border Patrol so that they have the authority to come into Vermont and make arrests. We invited Deputy Chief Richard Fortunato of Border Patrol to come to the meeting and explain the rationale behind why the training is being requested. Richard Ross is attending as proxy for DC Fortunato. 
· Richard Ross introduced himself and gave the Council a background of his work with Border Patrol and Vermont.
· In 2007 Ross received the Federal Authority Training and from that time new agents in the sector receive the training. 
· The training provides Federal officers with coverage when responding to other agency calls. In the last five years we have responded to a little over 700 other agency calls ranging from warrant service, backup canine call outs, domestic violence, burglaries, assaults, schools, pursuits, suicidal subjects and murder.
· Focused on national security which directly correlates to public safety and community safety. We are the first responders in most of the communities that are up along the border with no 24-hour law enforcement presence.
· We want to make the scene safe for us, for individuals involved, and other law enforcement responding.
· We would like the training to be conducted again, we understand there are updates that need to be made.
Discussion Ensued: 
· Support for the training was expressed by law enforcement leaders in Vermont.  
· What is the training? State Authority Training is outlined in Title 20 VSA 2222. Initially the training was largely focused on DUI from a public safety standpoint but over the years our responses have evolved into many other things.
· Amanda Garces – Two questions: When do you get called to schools? What is the agency’s point of view around the FIP policy?
· Richard Ross – We respond to schools for walkthroughs in the event we are called to an active shooter. We work with VSP on those training events. As far as the FIP policy, that is the State’s policy and out partners work within that policy, we are focused on safety not immigration.
· The training focuses on Border Patrol as support to Vermont Law Enforcement.
· Jim Whitcomb – From the perspective of the State Police, there is great value in working with Border Patrol for life safety components of response. If we are not in the area and Border Patrol can respond first to preserve life and safety, then we arrive and take over primary response. This has been the history of this relationship.
· Chris Brickell – This training has existed for years; it hasn’t been given recently but Border Patrol felt they needed this updated training. They are not the primary responders they may be first on scene. In the statutory framework that provides them with authority if there is an arrest made by Border Patrol, they are required to notify VSP and turn them over to VSP. This is being brought up now because we haven’t provided this training since 2021 because it hasn’t been asked for and upon review of the curriculum, we realized there were important components such as FIP that needed to be added to the training. They still have federal authority, but they are not looking to exercise their federal authority just protection to do the job they are already doing.
· Richard Ross – We just want the most updated training that we can receive.
· Amanda Garces – How many agents are needing the training?
· Richard Ross – I do not have a number but if the curriculum is updated then we would redo this with every agent.
· Chris Brickell – Federal officers lose this authority when they are no longer employed with that federal agency. We are looking at solutions for that reporting piece.

FIP Policy Review: VCJC Associate General Counsel, Kim McManus
Council staff were reviewing all policies submitted after the Council had passed the updated Fair and Impartial Policing Policy. The majority of agencies have adopted the model policy. A few agencies adopted all components of the policy but just rearranged it to fit in with how their policies and procedures are outlined for their department. 
Five agencies have not submitted a policy. They have been informed that since they have not sent in a policy that they by default by statute have adopted and will follow and enforce the model policy so they will be held to the model policy. They can submit a policy at any time for us to review. A few of the departments are in touch with us, some are going through a process on their end but until they submit a policy, they are in effect following the model policy. 
· An alternate policy was circulated a few months ago and when we spoke about it at the Council level no Police Department had submitted that alternative policy yet but there was concern that in the alternative policy there was one change in Section 6 subsection D7 that was in direct conflict with Federal statute. In consultation with the Attorney General’s office we believe that one section (a parenthetical) ensures that an agency does not blanket its employees with a restriction of communicating about citizenship or immigration status with federal immigration authorities. 
· One agency has submitted a policy for review and removed that section. We have communicated with that agency and believe they are non-compliant without that section, and we will continue to work with that Department.
· One Department submitted a policy that changed a significant number of items within the policy, removed sections of the policy, and changed some wording of the policy. I sent a letter on behalf of the Council to the Essex County Sheriff’s Department outlining the concerns of where the policy was non-compliant. Sheriff Colby responded and expressed his concerns and frustrations with the policy and that email was shared with the Council. The Sheriff would like to keep his policy the way it is and wants to express his concerns to the Council as to why he believes his policy should be allowed.
· The Statute (20 VSA 2366) does not allow agencies to reduce the restrictions. Our model policy is the baseline.
Public Comments Ensued: Sheriff Colby – The Council received written explanation, I feel there are sections of the policy that are confusing for officers, and I would appreciate your consideration. At some point I would like the Council to give their opinion on whether or not they will approve my policy. 
Chief Cambridge – Our select board has met, the town manager, community members, and Richmond racial equity. The town has said that they are not happy with the exclusion of subsection G7. Richmond would like the Council to consider allowing them to maintain that section in their policy.
Josh Arneson – Town Manager of Richmond – Two questions: If our policy is not approved by the Council then we would revert to the model policy? Our policy from 2021 did not have that information in there, we would like to understand what has changed?
Chief Frank – There is a FIP policy review process that people will be able to re-examine. This is specifically looking at the individual policies that were not directly approved. These concerns are noted, and we will work with the FIP Subcommittee and Attorney McManus to provide some of those answers.
Patty Brushett – Resident of Richmond and a member of Richmond Racial Equity. Thank you for the improved FIP policy and your many years of hard work. A review was given of the FIP policy in Richmond and its revisions to date. We would like consideration from the Council to maintain our FIP policy and the parenthetical.

Executive Director Updates: VCJC Executive Director, Chris Brickell
· Lindsay and I had a budget meeting with the administration. The Governor’s recommended budgets were set at 3% increase and nothing more. We did align our budget with the recommended processes from the Governor’s office, but we did make some substantial asks in addition to our budget in the way of funding for positions and one-time asks.
· O2X has been a tremendous resource in getting recruits through training and keeping people from being injured.
· On our initial PT assessment ¼ of the folks failed, in their reassessment October 21st everyone has passed. A summary was given of particular metrics available on the recruit PT assessment.
· Lisa Ryan has been selected for the Community Inclusion Director position that will begin on November 18th.  A summary was given of Lisa’s background.
· Vegar Boe has been selected as our Investigator and Compliance Officer and he just started this week. A summary was given of Vegar’s background.
· With the resources to conduct audits we will be more focused on compliance and assessing where agencies are so we can determine how to assist and train in best practices.
· September we will be hosting the IACP’s Women’s Leadership Institute, this is a weeklong training designed to help develop women leaders in the profession. 
· Graduation is Wednesday November 27th, we will graduate 42. We started with 52. 
· We have a Level II Liability working group that have identified differences between Level II and Level III and the fact that we have no Level I training. The report from the TAC committee identified some weaknesses in Level II and where the liability lies. The committee will be putting together some recommendations for the Council to review. I want to make sure agencies realize this is a public committee, you are welcome to attend any of them. They meet on Monday’s at 10 AM, Sheriff Anderson is the chair.
· TAs are training assistants that help us through the Level III training. They spend the night, they assist in training, the spend time with recruits and help facilitate the organization of recruits throughout the day allowing training coordinators to do the job they need to do. We appreciate the fact that agencies allow these TAs to assist even when they are experiencing shortages themselves. During the evenings TA’s will speak candidly with recruits about the job and their communities. I learned last week that a TA had posted the results of one of those conversations online and was being used as communication between an agency and a city government that seemed to be problematic. We want to make sure Recruits are here to learn and they get the value of the TAs but from now on staff will monitor and make sure that our mission and vision are communicated and that conversations stay in line with that.

General Discussion: VCJC Vice Chair, Jennifer Frank
· A comment was made by Sheriff Anderson about a conversation that he had with a former recruit that left due to injury but had wonderful things to say about their experience with O2X. I hope that we can continue to support the Council in getting funding for O2X in future years.
· Chief Frank encouraged everyone to attend graduation. 
· Commissioner Herrick announced that he is leaving his position as Commissioner at the end of the month and will be working for the Agency of Transportation. In the interim Colonel Stedman will be my proxy. Thanks were expressed for his service and congratulations on the new position. 

Chris Herrick made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Mark Anderson, no discussion, all in favor.  Meeting adjourned.
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